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The English Department submits this memo in support of the department’s proposal to eliminate 
its foreign language requirement as a component of the PhD degree program.  

Ours is a progressive proposal that admittedly sets us apart from our benchmark institutions: 
each of our eleven benchmark English doctoral programs does currently have a foreign language 
requirement.  

Although a level of competency in a foreign language is a noble goal, it is nonetheless vestigial 
to most modern fields of English literary and cultural studies. The discipline has evolved at the 
graduate research level over the last thirty years into a highly theoretical field that also requires 
deep historical knowledge of a student’s period of study. Thus, the relatively cursory foreign 
language training required by most graduate programs, including our own, has been rendered 
nearly meaningless to most students’ potential for success.   

Further, for the students who are unable to waive the requirement because of prior coursework, 
the requirement puts them at a disadvantage relative to their peers. The requirement 
burdensomely detracts from the time they have to learn the essential and necessary material of 
their fields and ultimately increases their time to degree. 

Certainly, we have no intention of eliminating foreign language training for those students whose 
research fields require language competency. Largely, these are medieval or early modern (pre-
1700) fields of study in which a strong knowledge of Latin is mandatory. At the same time, 
students in these fields need far more language knowledge for success than is required by our 
current required minimum; for this subset of students, the requirement is thus also rendered 
meaningless. We feel it is much more appropriate and beneficial for these particular students to 
work closely with their advisors to set competency minimums, rather than to have a universal 
requirement.  
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CHANGE DOCTORAL DEGREE PROGRAM FORM 

requirements: 

11. Explain whether the proposed changes to the program (as described in numbers 1 through 10) involve courses
offered by another department/program. Routing Signature Log must include approval by faculty of additional 
department(s). 
The courses that currently fulfill this requirement are housed in the Modern and Classical Languages Department.  
This change was approved through email on September 12th, 2014, by Dr. Jeanmarie Rouhier-Willoughby, Chair of 
the Department of Modern and Classical Languages, Literatures and Cultures (the note is copied below and the email 
is attached to this document): 

Catherine, MCLLC approves the change. 

Jeanmarie 

********************************* 
Jeanmarie Rouhier-Willoughby 
Professor of Russian, Folklore and Linguistics 
Chair, Department of Modern and Classical Languages, Literatures and Cultures 
Division of Russian and Eastern Studies 

12. Other requirements not covered above:

13. What is the rationale for the proposed changes? If the rationale involves accreditation requirements, please
include specific references to those requirements. 
The Ph.D in English wishes to drop the foreign language requirment for completion of this doctorate. The 
contemporary study of literature and culture at the doctoral level is an intense program that emphasizes theoretical and 
historical methodologies.  A low-to-moderate proficiency in a foreign language is not as pertinent in most sub-fields 
of English literature and cultural studies.  The average time-to-degree for our 2013-2014 doctoral graduates was 9.4 
years.  With our students being required to move from a 2-1 to a 2-2 teaching load, starting fall 2014, a requirement 
that is, in most cases, tangential to their field of study is an unnecessary impediment to their already strained progress 
in the program.  While many students come into the program already meeting the foreign language requirement (out of 
the 13 doctoral students in our Fall 2013 cohort, only 2 of them had not already fulfilled the requirement), those who 
do not have, to date, been required to take a foreign language course, for which the credit hours do not count toward 
their graduate course hours. 

In our program, a strong knowledge of a foreign language is only necessary in the subfields of Medieval and early 
Modern literature. However, students in those subfields have received language training prior to entering the PhD 
program. The admissions application, including prior coursework, letters of recommendation, a statement of purpose, 
and writing sample, provides ample evidence of a student's language training. If they didn't have it, they would not 
have been admitted in the first place. Moreover, only a tiny number of students actually pursue research in these 
subfields, since we have only two faculty members in Medieval and early Modern literature. No doctoral student is 
currently doing research in Medieval literature and we offer no graduate courses in that subfield. 

We acknowledge the possibility that it may be necessary, in exceptional cases, for a student in these subfields to 
pursue further language training. Should this occur, the student’s director and advisory committee will determine if 
this is necessary. If further training is deemed necessary, then the committee members will oversee the course of study 
and assess the student’s proficiency. 
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Many students come into the program already meeting the foreign language requirement (out of the 13 doctoral students in our 
Fall 2013 cohort, only 2 of them had not already fulfilled the requirement). To date, those who have not met the requirement, and 
hence have been required to take a foreign language course, cannot apply the foreign language credit hours toward their graduate 
course hours.
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